
 

 

Prestonwood Connection 2004 
 

What Kind Of Believer Are You? 
 

Assorted Scriptures 
 

Wednesday, May 19, 2004 • Dr. David McKinley 
 
 

 
[Dr. McKinley, message What Kind Of Believer Are You? ]  < 247 > 
That’s Chris, Diane and Jennifer Machen and Jennifer we’re sure glad 
you’re home to make that trio happen tonight and a…, back home from a…, 
finishing this year at Baylor University and a…, not finishing, I know she 
wishes she was finishing, but finishing this year at Baylor University and 
a…, so we’re so glad that you guys are here and sang that wonderful, 
wonderful hymn and sang it in such a wonderful way tonight. Boy it’s great 
to see you, I’m glad you’re here, thankful that you’ve come to be a part 
of tonight’s Connection Service. Next week as you heard Jarrett Stephens 
say earlier a…, we will a…, gather together and share the Lord’s Supper. 
It’s gonna be a real sweet and wonderful time to close out this year that 
we’ve spent time together and a…, I’m looking forward to that, hope you’ll 
plan to be a part of it. 
 
You know things are not always as they appear to be. About 6:30 this 
morning I was a…, finishing my second cup of coffee and going upstairs to 
start getting kids up to go to school and as I passed the front door of 
the house, our home like probably many of yours have little glass windows 
on each side of the door and I saw right out the front door, right there 
on the walkway coming up to my front door something that looked like a…a 
large object laying in one of the trees there and it’s a crepe myrtle 
tree, so it’s not like a big tree. It’s sort of a , well it’s just a 
couple of years old to be honest and it was laying over in that tree and 
it was the most unusual looking object. It was about, oh I guess about 
this wide and maybe about this tall and I went upstairs and took care of 
gettin the kids going and came back and Connie and I were talking and we 
remembered that a few months ago, right in the earliest part of spring we 
were awakened each morning about 4:30 or 5 o’clock by an owl that was 
somewhere near our house and making, well his hooting noise and so we were 
hearing that cooing, that owl sound early in the hours of the morning and 
I walked back over to the door and I said, “Honey, does that look to you 
like an owl out there in that…that tree?” And she said, “You know it 
does.” And the longer we stood there, we were looking, but there was one 
problem. Instead of an owl being up perched and spinning his head around 
it looked like this owl had taken hold and had gone upside-down and I 
though that was probably more of a tendency of a bat than an owl to be 
hangin upside down. And than I started noticing some little things flying 
around it and I thought oh…I’ve got a dead owl out in my front tree. And I 
knew that the trash collection was coming in just a short period of time 
so I’m standin there at 6:30 thinkin, okay you gotta go pick up a dead owl 
and deal with that this morning. So I opened the front door to go out and 
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figure out what exactly I needed to do and as I approached, what I thought 
was the sort of colored owl, I suddenly realized it was a mass of bees. An 
entire colony of bees had made their home between the twigs of that tree 
sometime between late yesterday afternoon and this morning, and hundreds 
and hundreds of bees were right there in that spot and as I got there I 
noticed everything was moving. They were all together, all surrounded, all 
beginning their work and obviously if they were left untouched over a very 
short period of time they would begin to build a habitation and maybe even 
made some honey, I don’t know. But I’m telling you it was about 10 feet 
from my front door and I decided that probably wasn’t the best place to 
a…, make my bee observatory. And so a…, as a result I started my day today 
trying to figure out what I was going to do about these bees. But I was 
fascinated looking at them, watching them through that window that was 
there. Now I thought about goin out there and shakin the…you know the tree 
real hard, but, you know, I’m very grateful I had the sense not to do 
that. I’ve been down that road before with bees and a…a…, not exactly a…, 
have a great track record with bees in my life. But I thought about the 
contrast between those bees that were there and another little flying 
insect that a…, I had to deal with last night. Last night for the first 
time, for the first time this year, I had a fly in the house. Any of you 
had any flies yet? Okay, good, I just wanted to know that, you know,  
somethin wasn’t wrong with our home. But anyway, it was just one, but he 
was just all by himself. Just, you know, in the room, hummmmm,mmmmm,mmmmm, 
you know how…you know how you just hear em everywhere? Not buzzing like 
the bee, but that’s my best fly imitation. And so, they were in there, you 
know, flyin around and you can just hear him and moving and liteing and as 
I thought about the contrast between that lone fly that was a nuisance and 
that busy colony of bees that were out there that were so fascinating 
together I…well I don’t know, maybe it was just too early, maybe I’d had a 
little…too little coffee, I started thinking about how that each of those 
little flying insects have something to do with the kinds of people you 
find at church. [pause for congregation laughter] Seriously, you have bees 
and you have flies and every church has them and they’re busy and they’re 
active and they’re moving, but they’re 2 completely different objectives. 
One like the bee comes together with all the other bees and they’re busy 
working and moving and becoming productive. They’re working together and 
ultimately the result of their work is some wonderful honey that everybody 
can partake of. But the flies on the other hand come and move around the 
activity, you have a hard time knowing really who they are cause they 
kinda look and sound like bees when you first see them, but you realize 
really all they’re do…there to do is to take something away. One group are 
the group that gives, the other group are the giv…group that takes. 
 
And as I thought tonight about this service and I thought about last week, 
we came together here, we had an ordination service and had 5 young men 
who were ordained to ministry and I spoke to them and spoke very directly 
and specifically to them about their life, their faith, their walk and 
many of you were kind enough to say, hey I got somethin out of that too. 
But I though I oughta come back tonight and just talk to the church in 
these days and these hours about, What Kind Of A Believer Are You? Are you 
like a bee who’s busy in the work of life and ministry, but you’re helping 
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and being a helper in all that you’re doing? Or are you like, well please 
pardon the term, a fly who simply takes and who instead of helping the 
work of the ministry, hinders the work of the ministry? Do you help or do 
you hinder? I really do believe that that is a legitimate question to ask 
a group of modern day believers, because in our churches today it is very 
real to draw the analogy between those who are there for the ultimate 
objective, coming together to produce something that is sweet and precious 
and wonderful and those who, on the other hand, have simply come to take. 
Helping–hindering, and it’s not just something that relates to our day and 
to our times. In fact the New Testament is filled with references of 
people who hindered the work of the ministry. 
 
Let me just give you a little list tonight of some people whose names are 
written in the Bible, but if you are like I am you would never want your 
name to be seen like these names. If you look at this list with me tonight 
you see that the name Ananias and Sapphira appear there. Their story is 
listed in Acts chapter 5, verses 1 through 11 and the issue in their lives 
was dishonesty. A…, they acted like they were a part of all the things 
that were happening and when people came to bring an offering to the 
church they acted like they were giving out of sacrifice and out of 
generosity, but in reality God knew that they were being dishonest. They 
had made some gains on some property and instead of doing what the church 
had agreed to do they decided to withhold and to redirect some of their 
monies. And the Bible’s very strong, obviously, about what happened with 
Ananias and Sapphira. 
 
The Bible speaks in the book of Acts, chapter 6 in verse 1 about a faction 
who murmured and complained in the church. Murmured, would you say that 
work with me, say it out loud? Murmured, let’s say it 3 times together, 
murmured…murmured…murmured, that word is an anamatapea. Do you know what 
an anamatapea is? It’s a word that sounds like it is. And murmuring is 
just murmur…murmur…murmur and that’s what the church was being filled 
with, a group of people who were murmuring and complaining and instead of 
helping the work of the Lord in that day, the disciples, the apostles, 
were having to distract their time and energy to try to deal with that 
group of people that were murmuring and complaining and so they’re 
mentioned there in Acts 6. 
 
The Bible tells us in the book of Philippians 4, verse 2 that 2 women by 
the name of Euodia and Syntyche were being divisive in the church. We 
don’t know all of the issues. But we know that Paul plead with them in 
Philippians 4:2 and said: 
 
…let them be of the same mind. 
 
He said, come on let’s get it together. We don’t have time for all of this 
divisiveness that’s going on in the church. 
 
And then there’s Demas, Demas who was mentioned in 2 Timothy chapter 4 in 
verse 10. Tragically in those closing words when Paul’s life was closing 
out and he was writing and expressing affection of his heart. But you can 
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almost here the…the melancholy, the…the…the disillusionment, the 
discouragement in his voice when Paul says: 
 
Demas has left me to go back to the world… 
 
He’s gone back into the world. He’s quit living like a Christ follower and 
he’s gone to follow after the things of this world. 
 
And then in 3rd John, one of those little bitty New Testament postcards, 
you know, just no chapters, just verses, we read about somebody by the 
name of Diotrephes, and all that it says it that he loved to have the 
preeminence. Oh, Diotrephes was known by everybody in the church because 
Diotrephes wanted to be sure that everybody knew who he was and everything 
at the church was all about Diotrephes and how Diotrephes was seen and how 
Diotrephes was known and…and what happened for Diotrephes, because he 
loved to have the preeminence. 
 
And then there were those in the book of Revelation in the church in 
Ephesus that were simply described as having left their first love. All of 
these hindering the work of the Lord. All of these like flies who had come 
to the gathering, but who had gone back away, only coming to get what they 
could get for themselves, coming in but going back out as takers. Jesus 
spoke of this in the gospel of Matthew chapter 12 and verse 30. In fact if 
you’ve never read this verse I want you to get this verse and I want you 
to mark it in your Bible, because I want you to use it as a point of 
measure in your life. So let it be a verse that…that gets in your heart 
and begins to drive your thinking about all of your life and all of your 
activities and everything that you do and I want you to remember that 
these are the words of Jesus. Matthew chapter 12 and verse 30, Jesus says: 
 
“He who is not with Me is against Me, and he who does not gather with Me 
scatters abroad.” 
 
Let me read that one more time. 
 
“He who is not with Me is against Me, and he who does not gather with Me 
scatters abroad.” 
 
Jesus said, which category are you? Are you a gatherer or are you a 
scatterer. Are you someone who is with Me and who can be identified with 
Me or are you someone who because of your life and your behavior and your 
testimony really stands against Me and who I am and what I represent. 
Givers, takers, helpers, hinderers, what kind of Christ follower are you? 
 
Well, tonight I want to suggest to you 5 or 6 things that are becoming of 
someone who is a help in the work of the ministry. As I think about us and 
this season in the life and the ministry of our church and the weeks and 
months that are ahead and the shift into the summer program of activities 
and all that we’ve got going on, it just dawned on me that maybe it’d just 
be good for us to take time and…and just talk together in this group and 
this huddle about what it takes and what it means to help in the work of 
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the ministry and how we can really be gatherers, how we can be a group of 
people who help to bring together the energy, the life and the…the 
function of who we are and what we are so that ultimately we can provide a 
lot of honey for a lot of people who are going through some bitter and 
some difficult experiences in life. 
 
Let me talk to you about it and lets start together over in 2nd Corinthians 
chapter 1 and verse 11. We’re just gonna look at several verses of 
Scripture tonight, 2nd Corinthians chapter 1 and verse 11. This is the 
apostle Paul writing to the church of Corinth and he’s talking about the 
fact that he’s been in some trouble and difficulty a…, and then he’s…he’s 
feared even for his life because of the things that have happened to him 
for the sake of the gospel. And you know that Paul experienced that, he 
had either a revival or a riot wherever he went in that day and that time. 
But he said something about those who were in Corinth and I love what he 
says in 2nd Corinthians 1, verse 11, he says: 
 
You also helping together in prayer for us, that thanks may be given by 
many persons on our behalf for the gift granted to us through many. 
 
He said 
 
You have been helping together in prayer for us,… 
 
And if I had to tell you what I do believe to be the first and most 
important thing that characterizes someone who is a help to the local 
church and to the work of the ministry, it is someone who knows how to… 
 

ANDLE EVERYTHING WITH PRAYER. Be a person who handles everything with 
prayer, as it relates to your church, as it relates to a…, your Bible 
fellowship group, as it relates to your friends, as it relates to 

your family, as it relates to your pastor, as it relates to your staff, be 
a person who knows the importance of handling everything with prayer. 
Let’s go back to that verse again, verse 11: 
 
You also helping together in prayer… 
 
One of the greatest ways that you can help the life and the ministry of 
your church, that you can be a gatherer is by being someone who knows and 
believes in the power of prayer, because I believe that all can prayer in 
the work of God. We’re all very different. We have very different 
backgrounds. We’re at all different levels of spiritual maturity. Some of 
us are just beginning in our spiritual journey and spiritual walk and…and 
we really don’t know what we could do or should do in the work and the 
ministry of Christ. Others of us have been around for a lot of years. Some 
of us have been more active at one season of life than we’re able to be at 
this age or stage of life right now. But the one thing that we all share 
together in the work of Christ is the ability to unit our hearts in the 
ministry of prayer and of intercession and I am absolutely convinced that 
nothing of any permanent or lasting value ever happens in the life and the 
ministry of a church apart from believing prayer. 

H 
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It was Paul Bun…or excuse me John Bunyan who said: 
 
“Prayer is a shield to the soul, a sacrifice to God and a scourge to 
Satan.” 
 
A shield to the soul, to your soul and even to my soul when I am a part of 
the intercession of prayer in your life. It is a shield to our souls. It 
is a sacrifice to God. I don’t understand all about prayer and why God 
wants us to pray, but I do know that the Bible is replete with all sorts 
of examples and illustrations to the fact that God hears and God answers 
prayer and God moves in the lives of people who seek Him, who call upon 
Him and who trust Him. And so handle what you do with prayer. So 
significant was prayer in the life and the ministry of Jesus that that is 
what the disciples asked that He would teach them to do in Luke 11:1 they 
said: 
 
…”Lord, teach us to pray,…” 
 
…”Lord, teach us to pray,…” 
 
And so prayer is vital and a big part of being a help in the life and the 
ministry of your church and extending the ministry and the influence of 
our pastor and…and all that we’re doing here on this campus is to be sure 
that everything is constantly being bathed in the ministry of prayer. 
Share in the ministry of prayer. I love that example in the Old Testament 
in the day when Israel went to battle and Moses went up on the mountain to 
intercede and to pray and to hold up the rod of God and the Bible says 
that as long as Moses had the rod of God held up that Israel prevailed, 
but as the hours went on and he got tired his hands began to come down and 
the rod began to…to bend over and they said that 2 men came alongside him, 
Aaron on one side and Hur on the other and all day long they helped to 
hold the arms of Moses up so that Israel prevailed in battle. When you 
pray you are, as though it were, standing on each side of our pastor, my 
own life and ministry, the lives of our Bible fellowship teachers, the 
lives of others who are engaged in the work and the ministry here and you 
are helping to hold up together in prayer, the work the testimony of the 
witness of Christ through this place. Handle everything with prayer. 
There’s a second simple suggestion that I would give to you if you were 
going to be a help in the work of the ministry and that is to… 
 

NLIST IN A PLACE OF SERVICE. Enlist in a place of service. I am 
convinced that one of the greatest tragedies of the life of the 
church today is that we have so many unlisted members in our 

churches. The church is hindered because of unlisted servants of Christ. 
Now obviously we have a problem that all churches have in our day and that 
is that in every gathering there are those there who are there, who think 
that they’re saved, but they’re really not saved. And obviously one of the 
greatest tragedies in the church is when you have an unsaved membership, 
people who see themselves as church members but who really have no 
relationship with Jesus Christ. They’ve never confessed Him as Lord. 

E 
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They’ve never believed on His name and seen that the only hope of heaven 
is, believing in the death, the burial and the resurrection of Christ and 
confessing Him. But just as there are those who are unsaved as church 
members and hinder the work of Christ there’s the tragedy of those who are 
saved but who are unlisted in the work and the ministry of Christ, un-
enlisted! The Bible tells us that every one of us has been called of God 
and placed in the body in order that the body would benefit through our 
service. If you look over in the book of Romans chapter 12, go back from 
the book of 2nd Corinthians just a few pages back to the left to the book 
of Romans chapter 12 you read there about li…giving our lives as living 
sacrifices to God and then serving the Lord through our spiritual gifts 
and the Bible says here in a…, Romans chapter 12 and verse 3: 
 
3For I say, through the grace given to me that everyone who is among you,… 
 
…everyone who is among you is not to think of himself more highly than he 
ought to think but to think soberly, as God has given to each a measure of 
faith. 4For as we have many members in one body, but all members do not 
have the same function, 5so we, being many, are one body in Christ, and yet 
individually members of one another. 
 
Just as my human body needs every member to function I need my fingers, I 
need my feet, I need my knees, I need my eyes, I need my ears, I need my 
mouth, I need everything to function. So it is that the body of Christ 
needs every member functioning…functioning, not hanging. I could be here 
tonight speaking to you with my arms just hanging here and I could be as 
excited, as I wanted to be, but if I couldn’t move my hands and arms it 
would be a hindrance to me to communicate to you. I want you to think I’m 
gonna grab you because I’m reaching out I’m communicating to you tonight 
and yet my hands, my fingers, every part of my body is to work and to 
function together as a part of the body of Christ and that is a big part 
of how the work of the ministry is to be. Now we don’t all have the same 
gifts. We don’t all serve in the same way and obviously last week we dealt 
with a group of…of specific called young men who are giving their lives to 
Christ, some of them to be pastors, some of them to be involved in 
Christian Education, maybe some of them to be missionaries. But you don’t 
have to have a big name label to be important and effective in serving the 
body of Christ. What you do need to be is an enlisted servant of the body 
of Jesus Christ and I ask you tonight are you helping or are you 
hindering? Are you a bee working together with the other bees to produce 
the sweetness of this ministry or are you a fly who’s just feasting for 
yourself? You see we need to be together functioning and I think that this 
is one of the most important seasons of the year to talk about that 
because this is a season where we shift some of the gears in our ministry 
from simply doing the things that we do the majority of the time, from 
simply focusing on the gathering of our ministry to the distributing of 
our ministry. Did you know that one of the things that we really do in the 
summer here at Prestonwood is that we distribute ministry? We’re gonna 
turn the page out of May in just a few weeks and the first week of June we 
send junior high and high school students off to camps, one in Alabama, 
one in Colorado. We’ll probably take some 600 students plus all the 
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sponsors that are involved and all the student ministry staff to seek to 
go out and to make an impact in their lives for Christ. < turn tape >  
…back here and VBS, Vacation Bible School, begins here, 5,000 boys and 
girls a…, from 6th grade and below who will be a part of that and hundreds 
and hundreds of workers that will go on for 5 days, one of the greatest 
things that we do through the life and the ministry of Prestonwood. Then 
our pastor and our entire choir and orchestra will go the 3rd week in June 
to Indianapolis to be a part of the Southern Baptist Convention and to 
complete what has been an incredible 2 years of national and international 
influence through the life and the ministry of our pastor. We come back 
here and have hi…a…a…celebration a…, in those days as we are continuing to 
mark a…his anniversary and then on into the 4th of July and all the 
patriotic celebration and music and ministry and outreach, mission trips 
to Romania, mission trips to a…, to Boston, mission trips to Denver, 
people that are going and moving and in the course of that camps of all 
kinds goin on, on this campus, sports camps and…and discipleship camps, 
all kinds of things. And it’s amazing what we’ll do over the next 6 to 8 
weeks being distributed in a lot of places and then when we’re here each 
weekend being gathered together in some incredible times of worship. But I 
wanna ask you something, are you enlisted? Are you gonna be a part of any 
of these things? Are they just things that are on the church calendar but 
they, well, you know, they just don’t apply to me? Or are they 
opportunities for you to say, no, I’m going to engage in the work and the 
ministry of Christ, not doing everything, no, none of us can do 
everything. But we can pick one thing that we will do. Some of you oughta 
walk out of this building tonight, walk over to the children’s ministry 
and say, Sondra I’ve got a day, I’ll give you a day. Sondra I’ve got a 
week, I’ll give you a week. Go to Matt Surber, say Matt do you need 
somebody to sponsor? I’m willing if you need me. In fact let me…let me 
just take a little straw poll tonight, any area of ministry, if you’re 
involved in an area of ministry and you know of a specific need in that 
area of ministry over the next 3 months I want you to stand up. Anybody? 
Well, hey, that’s encouraging, it’s encouraging that when, no…no…no…no 
Simon didn’t’ say sit down, I said stand up. But if you’re involved in an 
area of ministry and you know that there’s a need you’re standing because 
you’re involved. But let me tell you somethin, the rest of us we can talk 
to some of these people and say what are you involved in? I might wanna be 
involved too. Okay, you guys can sit down, you did a great job. You see we 
are so engaged as a church, but let me remind you that it’s not all just 
about gathering, it’s about distributing this ministry and being involved 
and engaged and shifting and growing and learning and encouraging and 
serving the Lord together in gladness. That’s why I love Roman’s 12 and 
verse 11. I had it on the screen just a moment ago, we’ll get it back up 
there again. But Romans 12 says: 
 
Not lacking, not lagging in diligence, fervent in spirit, serving the 
Lord. 
 
Be enlisted as a member and have a place of service. Number 3 if you want 
to be a help in the ministry of Christ… 
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INK UP WITH A NEW BELIEVER, LIFT UP A FALLEN BELIEVER; link up with a 
new believer, lift up a fallen believer. 2nd Peter chapter 3, verse 18 
says that we are to be growing in the grace of our Lord Jesus Christ 

it says: 
 
But grow in the grace and knowledge of the Lord and Savior Jesus Christ. 
To Whom be glory both now and forever. Amen. 
 
We wanna do everything we can to keep everyone who is con…in contact and 
connection with this fellowship growing in Christ and the greatest way 
that we can do that is by every one of us who are a little further ahead 
of someone else, looking back over our shoulder and trying to encourage 
them and nurture them and help them to come along. Every one of us needs 
to find a way to meet a new believer, a new member in this fellowship and 
to just try to make it our mission and our target to focus on that person 
and keep nurturing them and bringing them along, just some one on one 
discipleship. I’m not talkin about notebooks and note taking and hours, 
I’m just talking about making a contact, keeping up with that person, 
seeing if you see them, calling them if you don’t, askin em how it’s going 
in their walk with Christ, maybe getting the name of somebody being 
baptized one week and saying, you know what, for the next month I’m gonna 
pray for that person and if both God gives me an opportunity I’m gonna 
meet them, I’m gonna sent them a note and say, I just want you to know I 
saw you baptized a month ago, I’ve been praying for you. Lift up a new 
believer, excuse me, link up with a new believer and then lift up a fallen 
believer. Hardly a day, a week goes by in my life that somebody doesn’t 
make me aware of somebody who’s stumbling. We do stumble, we fall and the 
result of stumbling and falling is injury, injury to the body of Christ. 
And the Bible tells us in the book of Galatians chapter 6 and verse 1 that 
we are to do the work of restoration in the life and the ministry of the 
church: 
 
Brethren, if a man is overtaken in any trespass, you who are spiritual 
restore such a one in a spirit of gentleness, considering yourself lest 
you also be tempted. 
 
People who are struggling need us to reach out to them. Now let me tell 
you what that does not mean. That does not mean that if somebody goes out 
and sins and mars their testimony that you show up with em at church and 
start getting them in front of everybody and saying you need to have some 
grace and you need to restore this person cause he really means that he’s 
sorry about it. He may be sorry. He may be injured. She may be sorry, may 
be injured but sometimes the result of a fall is an injury, a brokenness, 
just like a broken bone. If somebody ever breaks a bone what do you do 
with that bone? You try to set it and isolate it. You try to protect it 
and then to restore it and that’s what you do, you get someone to go 
alongside and to try to work with that man or work with that woman, work 
with that person and to encourage them and nurture them, not just so that 
we can real quickly showcase them as somebody who, you know, gets down and 
got back, but somebody who has walked away and has been walked back to the 
path of following Christ. It’s a great thing when we find ways to honor 

L 
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God’s standard of holiness and to extend God’s hand of grace. We have to 
do both, but it’s a part of the ministry of restoration and the Bible 
tells us that one of the things that we are to do is to build each other 
up in this faith. There’s a 4th thing that you need to do if you’re going 
to help in the ministry and that is that not only are we to a…pray and to 
serve and to link up and life up, but #4 we need to… 
 

ERSONALIZE AND PRIORITIZE GIVING IN OUR LIVES. Personalize and 
prioritize giving, it’s a big part of being a believer, it a big part 
of your walk with Christ. You’re very well aware of the fact that 

Jesus had more to say about money than he did even about heaven or hell. 
And so whenever I as a preacher or our pastor speaks on this subject it’s 
not something for you to get offended about, we didn’t write the script, 
we’re just asked to proclaim it and one of the things that the Bible is 
very clear about is that this is a part of God’s plan for our lives and 
that’s why I say that it’s something that needs to be personalized and 
prioritized. 2nd Corinthians chapter 8 and verse 7 Paul writing again to 
that church in Corinth who he was thanking them for praying for him, but 
in verse 7 he said: 
 
But as you abound in everything–in faith, in speech, in knowledge, in all 
diligence, and in your love for us–see that you abound in this grace also. 
 
What is the grace? Well, read chapters 8 and 9. It’s all about the grace 
of giving and it‘s so important that every one of us personalizes this in 
life. Heh, it just seems that a lot of times we just want this to be one 
of the spiritual exemptions. 
 
I heard about a little boy who was in church with his dad for the very 
first time. He’d always been over in the children’s church and he came 
over to big church and he was there and all the sudden they came to the 
time in the service where they were gonna take up the offering. The pastor 
prayed and all of the ushers starting moving up and down the aisle and as 
they began to pass the plate up and down the aisle, just about that time 
that little boy stood up and said, “Daddy, Daddy, don’t pay for me, I’m 5-
years-old.” Heh, [slight congregation laughter] I think some of us are 
looking for a way to say, I’m…I’m, you know, I’m under age or I’m under 
income or I’m over stretched. No, it’s one of the vital parts of growing 
in Christ and helping the life and the ministry of the church. You know 
the wonderful thing about the way that God has designed the principle of 
giving which to give the tithe, the first 10th of all of our earnings to 
the Lord, is that it is equal in application to everyone. We don’t all 
give the same amount but the impact of giving is the same for every one of 
us and the principle is to be the same for every one of us. There are 
people who can write larger amounts but if they’re lesser percentages 
they’re disobeying God. I don’t care how big the check looks if you’re not 
honoring God with your 10th and there are many of us who feel like what 
little difference would this little bit make? And sometimes in the big 
scheme of things you think why? It’s because you’re trusting God, you’re 
honoring Him, you’re personalizing and prioritizing giving and it’s 
amazing what it does in and through your life. There’s a 5th thing that is 
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important if you’re gonna be a help in the church and that is to… 
 

NCOURAGE, ENCOURAGE, ENCOURAGE. We all need encouragement. I go back 
again to this 2nd Corinthians a…, book that we’ve been in and chapter 
1 again in verse 24 and here Paul says: 

 
Not that we have dominion over you…or over your faith, but we are fellow-
workers for your joy; for by faith you stand. 
 
Workers for your joy; what we do, we do because we want to bring 
encouragement in your life. Every one of us needs the ministry of 
encouragement, encouragement that is seen and played out through the words 
that we speak and the words that we write to one another. It’s one of the 
greatest things that you can do to help the ministry of Christ, is to 
constantly be a cheerleader with good words and good encouragement and…and 
building people up, saying thank you and remembering important things in 
life and accomplishments that they’ve made because as we do that it just 
continues to lift and to build the spirit of life and faith together. 
 
On April the 14th of 1865 when Abraham Lincoln was assassinated in the Ford 
Theater there were several things found in his pockets in the suit that he 
was wearing that evening. They found 2 pairs of eyeglasses, a lens 
polisher, a pocketknife, a linen handkerchief and a brown leather wallet 
with a $5 confederate note in it. No one really knows why Mr. Lincoln had 
a confederate note in his wallet. We do know that 3 days earlier at the 
courthouse in Appomattox he had finally seen the finish of what has been 
one of the darkest chapters of American history and maybe it was a 
reminder of an institution that grew and stood against a nation divided 
and a memento that he would keep. I don’t really know why or what he did, 
but it is interesting that he had a $5, confederate dollar, because do you 
know who’s on your $5 bill today? Abraham Lincoln, but there was something 
else that he had in his pocket, he had some press clippings. Could I read 
you just a couple of the press clippings that were in Mr. Lincoln’s, on 
his person that night? One of them said, 
 
“As the time approaches for a new presidential election and people cast 
their eyes about for a candidate, there is no one so generally looked to 
as Abraham Lincoln. Other men may have the requisite talents and virtues, 
but none impress the people as being so well entitled to the next term of 
4 years as the man who has so faithfully guided the republic through the 
terrible storms of the Civil War. There is a general feeling that after a 
term of war he is entitled to a term of peace and that either men…and that 
neither men, military and civil must either defer their claim at least 
until the year 1868.” 
 
Another one of those press clippings said this: 
 
“I believe that the effect of Mr. Lincoln’s reelection in England and in 
Europe and indeed thru the world will be this; it will convince all men 
that the integrity of your great country will be preserved and it will 
show that republican institutions and it instructed and patriotic people 
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can bear a nation safely and steadily through the most desperate of 
perils.” 
 
Press clippings of good words about his influence, his life, his 
leadership. I just think it’s interesting that he had encouragement tucked 
away in his pockets. You know that’s what you need tonight. So many of you 
simply need the ministry of encouragement, someone who is encouraging you 
and building you up and many people around you need you to fulfill that 
ministry in their lives. Sometimes it’s through words, written words or 
spoken words. Sometimes it’s through deeds, good deeds. It’s amazing what 
deeds of kindness and goodness can do in our lives. Over in the book of 
Galatians once again chapter 6, verses 9 and 10, we are challenged to do 
good to the household of faith that we are to look for opportunities to do 
good. It says: 
 
9And let us not grow weary while doing good, for in due season we will 
rape…reap if we do not lose heart. 10Therefore, as we have opportunity, let 
us do good to all, especially to those who are of the household of faith. 
 
Now some of you have been wondering ever since I started what did you do 
about those bees. Well you know I told you last Wednesday night we had an 
ordination service where we laid hands on 5 young men. So being the wise 
leader that I am I called one of those young new ordained ministers, I 
said would you like to risk it all for Jesus? [pause for congregation 
laughter] He said he would. I said, well I’ve got a project for you. He 
came over to my house before 8 o’clock this morning, took a box, clipped 
the branch, dropped all the bees in the box, put it up, put it in his car 
and drove away. Of course all I could imagine for the next few minutes was 
one of those traffic reports, you know, where there was an accident and 
they couldn’t explain it because bees were everywhere and some…you know. 
The young man’s name was Nathan Sheets. Nathan, of course, the inventor of 
the Evangecube, but before Nathan was involved in all that he’s doing in 
ministry today he used to be a beekeeper and I knew that about him because 
one time he gave me a little bit of honey and so I called him and I said 
Nathan who can I call? He said you don’t need to call anybody I’ll do it. 
And you know that was so encouraging today. It was encouraging because I’m 
in a real busy time and season in my life. My son is graduating this week. 
My dear mom and dad were here tonight right back over here, were flying in 
this morning and I just didn’t have room for several thousand bees on my 
front porch today. [pause for congregation laughter] But that was an act 
of encouragement. And as I thought about Nathan and his doing that for me 
today I started thinkin back. I thought about a man by the name of Fred in 
West Palm Beach who, when we had a sudden cold spell come to South 
Florida, rarely in South Florida did it get below 60º, 55. But in my first 
year there, when we moved there back in 83-84, we had one of these deep 
freezes that came somewhere from out here, probably in Texas and moved 
down to Florida and it suddenly turned into the 30’s overnight. We had a 
house with jalousie windows and no heat. We had no heat. And I never will 
forget Fred showin up on my porch that day and bringin a space heater and 
sayin, hey I wanna be sure your family stays warm tonight. I’ve never 
forgotten a…, another a…, time in my life when I was in Merritt Island and 
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I’d been there a…serving as the Pastor of 1st Baptist Church of Merritt 
Island, oh I guess about my second year there we had a hurricane come 
through and we like so many other people decided we were so close to the 
coast it’d be a good idea to go inland and so we drove over to Orlando and 
spent the night there and hurricane Erin blew through and it blew down one 
of the trees in my front yard and I will never forget driving back home 
late that afternoon, after the storm and you can’t imagine when these 
hurricanes come they’re so violent and dark, but as soon as they’re gone 
bright brilliant sunshine you’d never believe that a storm had passed your 
way. But you know what I saw at the end of my driveway? I saw a whole 
stack of little logs where one of the members in our church had come over 
and cut up that tree and stacked it up and left it there. When I was in 
Boca Raton, Florida and was pastor there I went through an extended period 
of time where I couldn’t sell my house and…in Merritt and I was concerned 
about it and…and of course in Florida you really can’t let property go. I 
mean everything grows and grows and grows 52 weeks a year it grows. And 
while I was tryin to get the lawn cut, I was dealing with weeds and shrubs 
and all those kinds of things and I think I must have made some reference 
a…, at some point asking people to pray for the sale of the house and one 
day he got in his car and drove 3 hours north, a man by the name of 
Wilbur, and Wilbur went up there and cut all of my hedges and pulled all 
the weeds and planted flowers in front of my house and it sold in just a 
few weeks. But you know when I think of Fred and when I think of Wilbur 
and I think of Nathan and I’m just thinkin of my life. I bet you could 
name some people like that. We need encouragement of good deeds and I want 
you to think is there somebody that I could help. The final thing I’d say 
to you tonight is that we need to represent, if you wanna be a help you’ve 
gotta… 
 

EPRESENT THE MESSAGE AND THE MINISTRY OF YOUR CHURCH EVERYWHERE YOU 
GO. Represent the message and the ministry of your church everywhere 
you go. What is the message of your church? It’s who we believe Jesus 

is and how we are to be as followers of Christ. Never live your life in a 
way that if somebody meets you greets you that they would be surprised to 
hear that you say that you belong to Jesus. To represent the message of 
your church is to have a good testimony. To represent the ministry of your 
church is that everywhere you go look for opportunities to say hey, could 
I invite you to come to this class? Could I invite you to come to this 
event? Could I invite you to come to this worship service? Could I invite 
you to come hear this musical? Could I invite you to come hear my pastor? 
You see if you represent the ministry of your church everywhere you go 
you’re a person who is always speaking well and using the opportunity that 
God has given to you to impact the lives of others around you. Have you 
picked it up? Have you seen tonight what it takes to be a help? Well, you 
oughta know I just couldn’t help myself, helper, put it back up there if 
you would for just a moment tonight. You got a screen for me. There it is. 
 
Handle everything with prayer. 
Enlist a place of service. 
Link up with a new believer lift a…, and lift up a fallen believer. 
Personalize and prioritize giving in your life. 
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Encourage, encourage, encourage and 
Represent the message and ministry of your church everywhere you go. 
 
That’s how you’re a helper. Can I challenge you to be that tonight? Can I 
challenge you to do that in these weeks that we’re apart? Not just to say, 
okay Wednesday’s nights, don’t have the Connection what am I gonna do? No! 
God what would you have me do over the next few weeks that would engage 
the things that I’ve learned over the last 4 months that would let me 
prove to be a follower of Christ and a helper to the life and the ministry 
of my church. 
 
I love these words of Ernest Campbell: 
 
“The holiest moment of the church service is the moment when God’s people, 
strengthened by preaching go out of the church door into the world to be 
the church.” 
 
We don’t go to church, we are the church. We don’t go to church, we are 
the church. So for wherever you go and whatever you do let’s be helpers in 
the work of Christ here and let’s be witnesses to the reality of Christ in 
the world. 
 
 
 
 


